	Minutes

The University of Toledo

6th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, March 19, 2007
Student Union Room 2592, Main Campus
 1:00 p.m.


	The sixth meeting of the Board of Trustees of The University of Toledo was held on Monday, March 19, 2007, in Room 2592 of the Student Union on the Main Campus.  Chair Stansley called the meeting to order at 1:09 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.
The following Board members were in attendance:

Thomas E. Brady

George L. Chapman

C. William Fall

Susan E. Gilmore

Marvin K. Himmelein

David G. Huey

William C. Koester

Kristen M. Kunklier, Student Trustee

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Farrell Palmer

Robert C. Redmond

Richard B. Stansley, Jr.

Olivia K. Summons

John S. Szuch

Joel L. Todd, Jr., Student Trustee

Hernan A. Vasquez

The following Board members were absent:

Carroll L. Ashley

Alfred A. Baker

Cynthia B.Thompson
A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:

John Adams, Senior Director of University Marketing
Carol Bresnahan, Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Policies
Lawrence Burns, VP Enrollment Services, Marketing and Communications
Frank Calzonetti, VP for Research Development
Mark Chastang, VP and Executive Director University Medical Center

Lauri Cooper, General Counsel
Crystal Dixon, Associate VP for Human Resources – HSC
Barbara Floyd, Prof. Library Administration, Director of General Libraries
Jeffrey P. Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean of the 

   College of Medicine
Elizabeth Griggs, University Policy Administrator
Andy Jorgensen, Associate Professor Chemistry
Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications
Kevin Kucera, Associate VP Enrollment Services
Melinda Lauber, Reporter for The Independent Collegian

Chuck Lehnert, Associate VP for Facilities and Construction
Matt Lockwood, Public Relations Director
Bill Logie, VP Administration
Ken Long, Chief Financial Officers of the UT Physicians Group
Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director

William McMillen, VP for Governmental Affairs
Daniel Morissette, Senior VP for Finance and Strategy
Walter Olson, Professor MIME
Peter Papadimos, Interim VP General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Executive Assistant to the President

Michael O’Brien, Executive Director for Intercollegiate Athletics

Dawn Rhodes, VP Finance and Planning
Robert Sheehan, Interim Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Alice Skeens, Associate Professor of Psychology
Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Kevin West, Director of Faculty Relations
Carter Wilson, Chair of the Faculty Senate – MC
Harvey Wolff, Professor Mathematics
Board Chair Stansley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the January 8, 2007 Board Meeting and obtain Board approval.  The minutes were unanimously approved by the Board.

Chair Stansley requested a motion to approve all consent agenda items. All consent agenda items were approved by the Board.  Dr. Jacobs announced the new hire of Dr. Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, to his leadership team.  Chair Stansley indicated the full Board’s endorsement of the Strategic Plan.  He thanked all involved for their dedication to the project, mentioned he was proud of the work accomplished and the mutual respect among those involved in the process.
Dr. Jacobs congratulated Coach Stan Joplin for being named the Mid American Conference Men’s Basketball Coach of the Year while mentioning the very successful men’s basketball season.  He also recognized Lars Jorgensen for being named the Mid American Conference Women’s Swimming and Diving Coach of the Year, and Marie Canarecci for being named the Mid American Conference Diving Coach of the Year. Special recognition was given to Patrick McGuire, Director of the Urban Affairs Center from 1999 to 2005, for making significant contributions to The University of Toledo over the years, he recently died of cancer.
Chair Stansley addressed the Board members regarding Board activity over the last six months and several changes that need to be made to be more effective as Board members.  Mr. Stansley asked Trustee McQuade to review the issues and the charges of each Committee.  Chair Stansley discussed the need for the new split Committee meetings schedule, effective April 16, to allow more time to discuss issues before they go before the full Board.  He also asked the Chair of each Committee to identify and review agenda topics with him prior to the distribution of meeting agendas.  Chair Stansley stated that the Board needs to focus their attention at a more global level and that the Strategic Plan is the single most important priority for this Board to address and be engaged in.  
The Audit Committee did not have a report.

Both Dr. Robert Sheehan and Dr. Jeffrey Gold provided an update on the academic programs accreditation status.  
Dr. Gold also gave an update on Graduate Medical Education and the concern over the dropping number of family-medicine residency positions offered.  He distributed to the members of the Board articles about this concern and information about Match Day 2007.  He displayed the number of graduating seniors at UT’s College of Medicine, the percent of students remaining in Ohio for residency, and the percent of students remaining in Lucas County from1996 to 2007.  These charts showed an all time low of 8% of physicians that stay in the region with only 27% staying in Ohio. 
Discussion of Committee metrics included student preparation and retention, faculty recruitment and retention, and academic productivity for both teaching and research.
Dr. Frank Calzonetti gave a brief overview of the Center for Photovoltaics Innovation and Commercialization (PVIC), which is an $18.6 million Wright Center of Innovation Award.  PVIC will establish Ohio’s international leadership in the photovoltaics value chain through a collaborative university, industry and non-profit organization project.  
Dr. Calzonetti showed the budget distribution for capital funds and operating funds from UT, OSU, and BGSU.  He also reviewed the management plan and areas of focus.  

Dr. Carter Wilson discussed the Faculty Senate’s feelings toward Resolution 07-02-02 relative to presidential powers needed for daily operation of the University.  Dr. Wilson also reported that much progress is being made on merging the two Senates, as well as discussions on the shared governance summit -- they are on schedule to meet the Board deadline.  Mention was also made about the Board Committee meetings not being long enough. On behalf of the Faculty Senate, he extended appreciation to Dr. Rob Sheehan for his strong leadership as Interim Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs.  
The Trustees discussed the proposed new structure for Committee meetings and agreed to give it a try.  Resolution 07-02-02: “Proposed New Rules and Regulations for The University of Toledo” was tabled for discussion at another time.  All Trustees present voted unanimously to add (10) to Board of Trustees Bylaw No. 3364-1-07 (B) which reads:  “At the first board of trustees meeting of the academic year, the president will review the administration’s goals and objectives of the prior year, propose goals and objectives for the ensuing academic year, and discuss the University’s well-being and challenges. The goals and objectives will include quantifiable objectives for enrollment, finance, hospital operating margin, graduation rates, research, institutional advancement, and other such goals and objectives as the administration and the board of trustees may agree upon.”
The Facilities Committee did not have a report.
Mr. Daniel Morissette provided the Board with a brief update on Committee metrics for the Main Campus, the Health Science Campus and the Hospitals.  
Objectives for the FY08 budget include seeking budget growth from enrollment and hospital activity, a balanced overall budget, being cash flow positive, and beginning the implementation of the strategic direction.  Mr. Morissette mentioned that the FY08 budget process is underway for all programs with “Responsibility Based Budgeting” incentives for enrollment and research, a 0% fall semester tuition increase for in-state undergraduate students with the assumption we would go up to the cap in the spring semester, and an increase in the general fee for graduate tuition.  The budget formulation is based on enrollment projections, state funding projections and the impact of the governor’s proposal, as well as expense changes.  The current budget shortfall on the Main Campus is $5 million or 1.75% of revenue; current budget shortfall on the Health Science Campus is $3 million or 1% of revenue.  The Finance staff is currently working through the process on a department-by-department basis. The presentation by Mr. Morissette also included major budget revenue assumptions, as well as options to balance the budgets for both campuses.
Chair Fall read a statement of support for tuition waiver benefits:  “The Finance Committee endorses the tuition wavier benefits schedule with the understanding that it will initially be implemented for the fall 2007 semester only.  Should appropriate union concessions be negotiated and agreed upon, the benefit would continue in subsequent semesters.”  With the exception of Trustee McQuade’s abstention, all other Trustees present were in support of the statement read by Chair Fall.
Trustee Koester presided over the Committee meeting in Chair Ashley’s absence.  Dr. Gold updated the Board that the Clinical Care accreditation for Rehabilitation (CARF) was approved for renewal in January 2007.  
Dr. Gold also reported that Clinical Care performance metrics included 28 clinical patient outcomes, six clinical efficiency outcomes, and six fiscal performance outcomes.  A chart was presented showing clinical care performance metrics for all hospital admissions and acute care admissions.  Clinical care performance metrics for an emergency department satisfaction score showed the hospital at or about at the NRC benchmark.  
The Medical Center featured physician was Nabil Ebraheim, M.D.  Dr. Ebraheim is the Chair of Orthopedic Surgery and PMR.  He also has UT clinical responsibilities.  He has an exceptional educational background and has a strong commitment to excellence, which includes clinical excellence, clinical productivity, educational excellence, research excellence and entrepreneurial creativity.  
There were no clinical care credentialing appointments to review and approve at this meeting.  
The Board members voted to enter Executive Session to prepare for, conduct, or review negotiations or bargaining sessions.  A roll call vote was taken:  Dr. Brady, yes; Mr. Chapman, yes; Mr. Fall, yes; Ms. Gilmore, yes; Mr. Himmelein, yes; Mr. Huey, yes; Mr. Koester, yes; Judge McQuade, yes; Ms. Palmer, yes; Mr. Redmond, yes; Ms. Summons, yes; Mr. Stansley, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; and, Mr. Vasquez, yes. The Board members then voted to exit Executive Session.

Chair Brady asked Mr. Larry Burns to give the Board an update on metrics for Enrollment.  Mr. Burns stated that the Fall 2007 semester goal for direct from high school matriculations is 3,500.  As of this date, Main Campus undergraduate inquires total 37,127, an 11% increase over 2006; applicants total 8,585, a 28% increase over 2006; and, admissions total 6,724, a 12% increase over the same period last year.  Campus visits increased 12%.  Graduate applications received for the Main Campus are ahead of last year’s numbers while the Health Science Campus is slightly below.  
Mr. Burns also discussed the College of Engineering U.S. News and World Reports ranking initiative.  USN&WR publishes an annual issue listing top colleges in the U.S. Ranking in this issue can have a positive impact on potential students.  The Marketing and Communications Department is working on strategies to rank the COE in the top 100 for this Top Colleges issue.  The rankings are based on peer votes and the Marketing group developed a direct marketing program based on a baseball theme aimed at the target audience of deans and associate deans of colleges of engineering.  Total cost of the project from start to finish is $12,500.
Dr. Frank Calzonetti updated the Board on Technology Transfer.  
Student Affairs Committee Chair Susan Gilmore asked Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace to provide the Board with a Committee update.  Dr. Patten Wallace was pleased to report that almost 100 students were involved in the Alternative Spring Break activity in seven locations across the U.S. serving people in need.  This activity is sponsored by the Office of Service Learning and Community Engagement and Toledo Campus Ministry.  
Dr. Patten Wallace also talked about comments from residents living in the surrounding campus community who attended the Mayor’s Town Hall meeting and voiced their concern about some student’s behavior living in these neighborhoods.  To address this issue, the Student Affairs office has been working closely with these neighborhood groups to encourage them to contact the Dean of Students Office about problems with students in the neighborhoods.  A close working relationship between the UT and City of Toledo Police Departments has been developed to try to resolve these issues.  

There has been an increase in student misbehavior involving student-to-student violence and threats.  During the weekend of February 9-12 there were several incidents of student assault, rioting, criminal damage and disruption of school activity.  The Student Affairs staff worked closely with Chief Newton and officers of the UT Police Department to address these specific incidents.  UT has a zero tolerance for behavior involving violence and when confronted with such behavior, action is firm and immediate under the Student Code of Conduct. If found guilty of unacceptable behavior, students can be dismissed from campus housing and from the University. It is hoped that a zero tolerance approach will help to reduce violent incidents and keep students safe and healthy.  Dr. Jacobs acknowledged the exceptional work that Dr. Patten Wallace and Chief Newton are doing in these areas.

There being no further business before the Board, Board Chair Stansley adjourned the meeting at 4:05 p.m.
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